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The Editor:

Re: “Historian defeats death by focusing on town’s life” (September 1)

Michael Posner takes Yaffa Eliach’s sprawling book about the shtetl of Eishyshok too seriously. Ms. Eliach was able to survive the war thanks to a number of Polish benefactors who sheltered her family, primarily Kazimierz Korkuc, a member of the Polish Home Army.

The claim that the Home Army conducted a pogrom in Ejszyszki “aimed at ridding the community of its remaining Jews” after the Soviet “liberation”, has been amply discredited by numerous historians. Documents from former Soviet archives make it clear that this was a military operation. The local jail was captured and seals and records seized.

Since an NKVD officer was lodged in the home occupied by Ms. Eliach’s family, it was attacked and the officer was taken after a prolonged machine-gun exchange. Apart from Ms. Eliach’s mother and baby brother who, according to her father’s statement, were near a window and likely killed in the crossfire, no other of the town’s 39 Jews were killed even though there was a considerable contingent of partisans. Two Soviet soldiers were killed and, as well, one Polish woman was shot accidentally.

That the Polish partisans may also have come looking for Moshe Sonenson, Ms. Eliach’s father, and Alter Michalowski, the head of police, is not surprising. In 1950, Michalowski published an account describing how the two of them had joined the NKVD on returning to Ejszyszki and had gone around “terrorizing the goys,” and capturing and killing Polish partisans and German POWs. It was a combination of revenge and serving their new masters who were out to enslave Poland and eliminate all opposition.
The only pogrom in the area had occurred a few months earlier, in Koniuchy. According to Jewish participants, 300 defenceless Polish villagers—mostly women and children—were massacred in a joint Soviet-Jewish partisan assault.

The Polish Educational Foundation in North America has published an extensive and copiously documented report about the entire matter entitled The Story of Two Shtetls. It is a necessary companion to Ms. Eliach’s book about which David. G. Roskies, of the Jewish Theological Seminary in New York, wrote: “Nothing a gentile has ever written or spoken about the shtetl has any bearing whatsoever.”

Yours truly,

Canadian Polish Congress, Toronto District 

